At-Issue

An Epidemic of Kidnapping: Interpreting School Abductions and Insecurity in Nigeria

ALY VERJEE AND CHRIS M. A. KWAJA

Abstract: Attacks on Nigerian school students from December 2020 to August 2021 saw hundreds of children abducted and prompted a national outcry at the state's seeming inability to prevent such events. This recent wave of abductions follows other notorious incidents of mass abduction and murder of students, most prominently the cases of the Chibok and Dapchi girls. In assessing the more recent abductions, the authorities and some analysts have made a distinction between contemporary and earlier episodes on the basis of the perceived identity of the perpetrators. While Boko Haram was responsible for the Chibok and Dapchi abductions, "bandits" are held responsible for the attacks in 2020-21. This focus on the perpetrators, however, does not explain how attacks on schools fit into the broader political economy of violence and insecurity of contemporary Nigeria, and why kidnapping has become a fast-growing industry. Moreover, the ensuing reaction of largely treating abductions as security problems requiring a greater military and police response, accompanied by the physical fortification of schools, treats the symptoms rather than the cause. As these same security actors implicated in corruption, violence, and the systemic abuse of civilians are not credible providers of security, in the name of safeguarding and rescuing students Nigeria risks becoming ever more militarized and repressive.

Keywords: Nigeria, Boko Haram, schools, securitization, insecurity

Aly Verjee is a senior advisor to the Africa Center at the United States Institute of Peace (USIP) and coprincipal investigator of USIP's State of Peace in Nigeria research project.

Chris M. A. Kwaja is a senior lecturer at the Centre for Peace and Security Studies, Modibbo Adama University of Technology (Yola, Nigeria) and a senior research and strategy officer at the Africa Center at USIP

http://www.africa.ufl.edu/asq/v20/v20i3a6.pdf

© University of Florida Board of Trustees, a public corporation of the State of Florida; permission is hereby granted for individuals to download articles for their own personal use. Published by the Center for African Studies, University of Florida.

Introduction

With nearly 97,000 public and private primary schools, Nigeria's primary education sector is roughly equivalent in size to the 98,000 public elementary and secondary schools in the United States, making it the biggest school system in Africa.¹ Nigeria has a further 32,800 public and private secondary schools, thousands more Islamic schools, and a myriad more colleges and vocational institutes.² Like in the United States, the vast scale of Nigeria's education sector underlines the enormous challenge of securing every student and every school premises, whether from school shootings, or as in the case of Nigeria, from organized armed attacks.

In 2014, the small, non-descript town of Chibok in Borno State in northeast Nigeria became notorious worldwide after 276 girls were abducted from a public secondary school.3 The abduction of the Chibok girls, as they became known, sparked a national and international campaign calling for their return; with 111 girls still missing, the Bring Back Our Girls campaign continues to organize daily demonstrations in Nigeria's capital, Abuja, and weekly demonstrations in Nigeria's largest city, Lagos. ⁴ The Nigerian government's mishandling of the Chibok abductions also contributed to the defeat of incumbent president Goodluck Jonathan in the 2015 elections.⁵ Jonathan's opponent, former general and one-time military ruler of Nigeria Muhammadu Buhari, campaigned on a platform of restoring security to Nigerians and handily defeated Jonathan—the first time an incumbent Nigerian president lost at the ballot box. Little known outside of Nigeria is that the Chibok abductions were not the first such attacks on Nigerian students and educational institutions. In 2013, forty-one students and one teacher were shot or burned alive at the Mamudo Government Secondary School in Yobe State, also in northeast Nigeria.⁷ That same year, another forty-four students and teachers were killed in a separate incident at the College of Agriculture in Gujba, about 120km east of Mamudo.8 In February 2014, a third educational institution in Yobe State was attacked—this time, fifty-nine students were killed at the Buni Yadi Federal Government College, just 30km south of Gujba.9 The Chibok abductions followed in April 2014. With Buhari now in office, 110 girls were abducted from the Government Girls Science Technical College in Dapchi, Yobe State in February 2018; Dapchi is about 130km north of Gujba and Mamudo. 10 Most of the Dapchi girls were freed a few weeks later in March.¹¹

Recent Events

As shocking as these mass killings and abductions were, a seemingly relentless wave of kidnappings between December 2020 and August 2021 has renewed attention on school safety in Nigeria and led many Nigerians to loudly question why insecurity is so pervasive across the

country. In a mere nine months, there were at least twelve mass abductions at Nigerian schools, and four further attempted abductions.

Abductions

In December, one mass abduction and one attempted abduction occurred in Katsina State, Buhari's home state in the country's northwest. On 11 December, more than 300 boys were abducted from the Kankara Government Science Secondary School and were freed a week later. ¹² On the evening of 19 December, eighty students at an Islamic school in Dandume, about 60km from Kankara, were opportunistically detained by a kidnapping group that had already abducted four other people. All eighty-four were quickly freed by police and a community self-defense group. ¹³ In February 2021, there were two mass abductions. On 17 February, forty-two people, including twenty-seven students, were kidnapped from the Government Science College in Kagara, Niger State; another student was killed in the attack. ¹⁴ Then, on 26 February, between 279 and 317 students were taken from the Government Girls Secondary School in Jangebe, in Zamfara State. ¹⁵

In March 2021, there were two further mass abductions and three attempted abductions, all in Kaduna State. On 11 March, thirty-nine students were abducted from the Federal College of Forestry Mechanization in Mando. On 13 March, a tip-off allowed the Nigerian army to prevent an attack on the Turkish International Secondary School, in Rigachikun. While in Rigachikun, a distress call from the nearby Federal School of Forestry Mechanization in Afaka, which was under attack, saw the same army group intervene to rescue 180 people, including 172 students. On the evening of 13 March and into the early hours of the following day, an attack on the Government Science Secondary School in Ikara was thwarted by combined action by Nigerian soldiers, police, and "volunteers." On 15 March, three teachers were abducted from Ube Primary School in Rama, Birnin Gwari. No children were taken.

In April, two abductions occurred. On 20 April, twenty students and three staff from Greenfield University in Chikun, Kaduna State were abducted. Five students were killed by their captors, and the surviving students were released in May.²¹ On 29 April, four students were kidnapped from the King's School, in Gana Ropp, Barkin Ladi, Plateau State. Three soon escaped captivity.²² On 30 May, 136 children and several teachers were abducted from the Salihu Tanko Islamic School in Tegina, Niger State. One died in captivity; the survivors were released in August.²³ On 17 June, 103 students were abducted from the Federal Government Girls College in Birnin Yauri, Kebbi State.²⁴ On 5 July, 121 children were abducted from the Bethel Baptist High School in Maramara, Kaduna State.²⁵ On 16 August, fifteen students, a teacher, and his family, were abducted from the College of Agriculture in Bakura, Zamfara State; and, on 17 August, nine students were kidnapped on their way home from the Islamiyya school in Sakkai village in Faskari, Katsina State.²⁶

School Closures

Pity the Nigerian school student. Even though attacks have targeted a tiny proportion of schools, hundreds if not thousands more schools have been indirectly affected, with many ordered closed by government in response to the kidnappings.²⁷ Official statistics suggest that only fifty-nine percent of school-age children went to school in October 2020, compared to seventy-four percent in January 2019.²⁸ This comes on top of a six-month long suspension of inperson schooling to prevent the spread of COVID-19.²⁹ For school children, a public health pandemic has been exacerbated by an epidemic of violence.

Perpetrators

A great deal of attention has been paid to the perpetrators of the earlier school killings and abductions in northern Nigeria: the terror group Boko Haram.³⁰ Chibok and Dapchi are among Boko Haram's most infamous attacks.³¹ This was especially so given the anti-secular education ideology of Boko Haram, and its campaign of violence against schools, which aimed to damage and destroy schools, long before it resorted to the mass killing and kidnapping of students.³² At least 300 schools were severely damaged or destroyed and 196 teachers and 314 school children killed between January 2012 and December 2014.³³ In the next five years, another 900 schools were damaged or destroyed.³⁴ More recently, however, significant effort has been made to describe the perpetrators of recent school attacks as unaffiliated with or organized by Boko Haram, and are thus characterized as a different type of threat.

Although Boko Haram claimed responsibility for the Kankara kidnapping, it has not done so in the other cases.³⁵ Most analysts discount the group as responsible for the kidnappings in 2020-21.36 Instead, the vernacular term for those purportedly responsible for the recent attacks is "bandits" which Orjinmo suggests is a catch-all term for "kidnappers, armed robbers, cattle rustlers, Fulani herdsmen and other armed militia operating in the region," a definition so broad as to be almost analytically useless.³⁷ Others have used the terms "criminal gangs," as part of what Parkinson and Akingbule call "a brutal business model" to extort ordinary Nigerians.³⁸ The focus on who precisely is responsible for any single attack or series of attacks, however, misses a more important emerging reality: that contemporary Nigeria is increasingly insecure, and that such mass abductions are only part of a broader political economy of violence and insecurity. If, as Campbell suggests, kidnapping has become a "growth industry" in Nigeria and is a profitable business despite the low margins on ransoms paid by rural citizens without great wealth, it is largely because the state's economy has not provided enough opportunity for its population.³⁹ If honest work is not to be had, then crime offers the possibility of survival—more than a third of Nigeria's population is unemployed, ranking the country second-highest on some indices of global unemployment.⁴⁰

Getting beyond Symptoms

Despite Nigeria's many security challenges, however, solely treating school abductions as security problems to be solved by intensifying the response of military and police, and by fortifying schools, does not treat the country's disease but only its symptoms. To address this shortcoming, we make three propositions. First, that the scale of Nigeria's education system makes the indefinite deployment of soldiers and police to protect schools impractical, especially because schools are not the only 'soft targets' vulnerable to insecurity. The soft target concept is unhelpfully reductive—everyday, Nigerians are victims of both opportunistic and planned crimes. In truth, every Nigerian civilian is a 'soft target.' Security will not return to schools and their students by simply finding more men with guns.

Second, without addressing the trust deficit between the state's security actors and the population, the credibility of any state-led security response to violence—whether committed by Boko Haram or other actors—will always be in question. Since few Nigerians see state security actors as credible because of their checkered history of corruption, violence, and their systemic abuse of civilians, simply pouring more resources into the security sector will not have the desired results of reducing insecurity. ⁴¹ It instead risks further militarization and repression in the country.

Third, attacks on school are only further incentivizing local vigilantism, to the peril of the cohesion of the Nigerian state. The rise of vigilantism is accompanied by the narrative that the leadership of the Nigerian state has repeatedly articulated: that the state is the victim, and that citizens need to take more responsibility for their own protection. As the defense minister recently explicitly argued, Nigerians should not "be cowards" and confront their antagonists directly.⁴² This discourse of state victimhood both marginalizes citizen victims, as well as diverts attention from systemic challenges in the country's governance, including the predatory behavior of state security actors and the failure to substantially improve socio-economic conditions for most Nigerians.⁴³

Schools Are Not Only Security Problems

The enormity of Nigeria's population and number of educational institutions to match evidently makes the indefinite deployment of soldiers and police to protect schools impractical. There could never be enough police or soldiers to constantly protect every place of learning in Nigeria against a determined set of attackers. And schools are far from the only lucrative targets for would-be kidnappers. For years, Nigeria's rich and famous have discreetly paid to secure the release of their abducted relatives; the recent adaptation of the kidnappers appears to be the expansion of targeting to even people with less modest financial resources. However, despite the implausibility of the security forces being in a position to physically protect every school, this has not stopped calls for a greater armed presence at and fortification of schools nationwide. In February, President Buhari, in an apparent abandonment of the classical concept

of the state's monopoly of violence, called on local governments to "play their part by being proactive in improving security in and around schools." ⁴⁵

Calls to "improve" security are invariably conceptualized as deploying more men, more guns, and more barriers. This was a trend started by the Safe Schools Initiative of 2014 when Gordon Brown, the United Nations Special Envoy for Global Education, called for helping "the Nigerian people with fortifications, telecommunications, guards, safety equipment that will enable people [to] feel more secured about the schools." After the Dapchi attack in 2018, security personnel were deployed to all schools in northeast Nigeria, following a demand from the Nigerian Union of Teachers (NUT) for 24-hour military patrols. In December 2020, the NUT renewed its call for 24-hour surveillance at schools, and threatened to strike if its demands were not met. In March, the Nigerian defense ministry announced it would "fast-track" the fortification of schools against attack, and the Nigerian Security and Civil Defence Corps was also tasked to "develop a robust scheme" to protect schools.

Militarizing more schools may deter some attacks. But such measures do not guarantee the epidemic of school kidnappings will end. Reportedly, the Nigerian army is already operationally deployed to all but one of Nigeria's thirty-six states.⁵⁰ Putting a soldier in every school yard does little to address the root causes of this epidemic of violence and may just displace violence to other civilian targets. Clearly, soldiers are not social workers, nor will they find jobs for idle youth who may be tempted to join the ranks of kidnappers, whether motivated by extremist ideology or by the prospects of a quick pay day. Nigeria's schools—and those in most of the world—manage to operate without armed guards. Security will not be fundamentally found in schools simply by sending more guns. Turning a school into a bunker ultimately will help little if security in the wider community is absent.

Addressing the Trust Deficit

The implausibility of finding a security solution to the issue of school security is underlined by the persistently low levels of trust in the Nigerian police and army. Public opinion data has found that less than a quarter of Nigerians trust the police "somewhat" or "a lot," the lowest figure in eighteen surveyed African countries. In a survey conducted by one of the authors in 2020, only 15 percent of respondents in kidnap-afflicted Kaduna State selected the Nigerian military as the institution in which they had the most confidence to address insecurity and violent conflict in Nigeria; only 2 percent of respondents chose the Nigerian police. ⁵¹ This trust deficit has far reaching implications beyond the security sector; the same research showed that those who had recent experiences of insecurity and who accordingly lacked confidence in the government's response to insecurity were also less likely to trust the government's public health response to Covid-19, for example. ⁵²

Nigerians have good reason to distrust the police and the army. A long-enduring "crisis of legitimacy" in the police, as Obara calls it, has persisted for decades, because of the entrenched corruption, poor service delivery, and predatory behavior. Recent protests over the brutality of the elite Special Anti-Robbery Squad (SARS), implicated in numerous abuses against civilians, sparked worldwide protests. Although SARS was subsequently disbanded, it was quickly replaced by a rebranded unit mostly comprising the same personnel. While confidence in the military is slightly higher, its history of coups and dictatorship, coupled with its own corruption, violence against civilians, and other episodes of ineptitude, has made the Nigerian army far from universally admired.

The defense minister's recent comments that civilians should not flee when gunmen attack only hurt the military's cause. In harking back to some imaginary romantic past when civilians would "stand to fight any form of aggression," the minister showed himself to be out of touch and full of the arrogance of those far removed from any threat.⁵⁷ Consequently, simply sending soldiers without considering whether they or the institution they represent are trusted by civilians they are ostensibly charged to protect will be of limited use. Although the increased deployment of the military to confront school kidnappings seems anecdotally popular among Nigerians, the indefinite assignment of a law enforcement function on the military, well beyond its statutory role to provide external defense, will only further erode the possibility of police reform and improved performance. Worse, in the name of taking all measures necessary to rescue and safeguarding students, the limits on what the military can do to infringe on civil liberties are at risk.

State Victimhood and Vigilantism

Who are the victims in these mass abductions? To judge by the pronouncements and actions of senior officials, it is often them and the state they represent. Victimhood is an understandably human, defensive response, but it may also allow for officeholders to abscond from responsibility. Eleven days after the Kankara abduction, Nigerian information minister Lai Mohammed told journalists the attack was perpetrated by "bandits and terrorists [who] want to embarrass government...They want to inflict the most serious damage on the credibility of the country." Mohammed did not mention the student hostages. Despite coincidentally being at his personal residence in Katsina at the time of the Kankara abductions, President Buhari also failed to show much interest in the students' plight when he declined to make the short journey to the site of the abduction. He later claimed that the Kankara attack was timed to embarrass him while at home. Another minister asserted in March that kidnappers were attempting to embarrass the government and made the ill-fated pledge that the Jangebe abduction would be the last. Cloaking itself in the veil of victimhood is not a recent phenomenon for state officials. Mohammed previously claimed the 2018 Dapchi abduction was motivated by Boko Haram's desire to embarrass the Buhari administration. Nor was this tendency limited to the Buhari

African Studies Quarterly | Volume 20, Issue 3 | October 2021

administration—the former first lady of Nigeria Patience Jonathan accused protesters campaigning for a more effective government response of being Boko Haram sympathizers who sought to embarrass the government.⁶²

State elites invoking victimhood has greater consequences than massaging the egos of public figures. It sends a clear message to communities that they are on their own, and thus is one factor in motivating the proliferation of community defense groups, more commonly known in Nigeria as vigilantes. There is a long and complex history to the development of vigilantism in Nigeria.⁶³ Some groups effectively function as the state's security subcontractors, other groups very much exist in tension with the state's institutions.⁶⁴ In confronting Boko Haram, vigilante groups are part of the civilian counterinsurgency response, fighting alongside, and sometimes in place, of the Nigerian army.⁶⁵ In light of the surge of school kidnappings, however, both existing and new vigilante groups are turning towards the protection of schools and the rescue of hostages. Vigilantes were implicated in holding off the attack on Ikara and have been active in the search for the missing teachers from Rama. 66 Ultimately, however, as Agbiboa warns, vigilante groups in Nigeria such as the Civilian Joint Task Force (CJTF) may only be the "lesser of two evils" and have also committed numerous crimes against civilians.⁶⁷ While there are short term gains from the activities of the CJTF, in the long run, Agbiboa argues that the CJTF is likely to threaten the security of the local population.⁶⁸ While it is unclear that such an eventuality will necessarily occur with vigilante groups now focused on school abductions, having unleashed the vigilantes to play a more expansive role in state security, they may not be easily restrained in future. The more the state plays the helpless victim, the more likely it is that vigilante groups will only endure and feel they must plant deeper roots on the unsteady ground they inhabit.

Conclusion

Counting the cases of Nigeria's recent school abductions is both sobering and discouraging, particularly for academics, all of whom are products of formal systems of education. To date, analysis has largely failed to assess these cases beyond the spectacle of their audacity, the individual circumstances of where and when events occurred, and the identity of the culprits. We argue that the focus on responsibility for the attacks—or the shirking of that responsibility—obscures the important, second-order implications of these unfortunate episodes. School kidnappings, although audacious, are but one part of Nigeria's political economy of violence, fueled by an ineffective, underperforming state and sparse economic opportunity. Conceiving of solutions to school abductions entirely in the security sphere, necessitating further army and police action, and more guards, walls, and guns for school premises, will not overcome the challenges Nigeria faces. Finding one weak link, that one

sleepy police officer, in a country where there are tens of thousands of schools will always be possible.

This does not, however, mean such attacks are inevitable. Facing reality, though, means accepting that the future militarization of schools is both impractical and likely to be ineffective. The state's legacy of popular mistrust arises because its core institutions, including the police and military, have failed to perform, and have all too often predated, rather than protected, its citizens. The current approach to safeguarding schools risks further entrenching these trends of militarization and repression and does little to rebalance the deficit in trust between state and citizen. Neither does outsourcing security to vigilantes provide a long-term solution to school abductions. The further rise of such groups risks compromising the state even further, particularly as the state retreats into narratives that it, rather than its people, is the victim. In this confluence of events, it is here, perhaps that the Nigerian state faces an existential challenge: the future of its youngest citizens is at stake, both in terms of the education they receive, and the nature of the state they grow up to inherit.

References

Abiodun, Rita. 2021. "International Day of Education 2021 - Students express fear and hope for what the future holds." UNICEF. 25 January.

https://www.unicef.org/nigeria/stories/international-day-education-2021-students-express-fear-and-hope-what-future-holds (accessed 28 March 2021).

Adamu, Adamu and Michelle Faul. 2013. "Boko Haram blamed after attack on Nigerian college leaves as many as 50 dead." *Associated Press*. 29 September.

Adelabu, Christopher. 2021. "Security: ONSA, Military Stand Firm." *ThisDay*. 24 March. https://www.thisdaylive.com/index.php/2021/03/24/security-onsa-military-stand-firm/ (accessed 29 March 2021).

Adelaja, Temilade and Alexis Akwagyiram. 2020. "More Nigerian protests against police brutality as reforms fail to convince." *Reuters*. 14 October.

Adelakun, Abimbola. 2018. "Why can't Buhari address the nation?" *Punch*. 1 March. https://punchng.com/why-cant-buhari-address-the-nation/> (accessed 29 March 2021).

Adewole, Segun. 2021. "Insecurity: Nigeria in critical situation, says Defence minister." *Punch*. 22 March. < https://punchng.com/insecurity-nigeria-in-critical-situation-says-defence-minister/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

AFP. 2021a. "Gunmen kidnap 39 students in Nigeria in raid on college." 12 March. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/12/gunmen-kidnap-39-students-in-nigeria-in-raid-on-college (accessed 28 March 2021).

2021b. "Attempt to kidnap hundreds of schoolchildren in Nigeria foiled." 14 March. https://www.iol.co.za/news/africa/attempt-to-kidnap-hundreds-of-schoolchildren-in-nigeria-
foiled-8f87c16d-4bed-4a24-b291-a417620710d1 > (accessed 28 March 2021).
Agbiboa, Daniel E. 2021. "The Precariousness of Protection: Civilian Defense Groups Countering Boko Haram in Northeastern Nigeria." <i>African Studies Review</i> 64.1: 192-216.
2013. "Why Boko Haram Exists: The Relative Deprivation Perspective." <i>African Conflict and Peacebuilding Review</i> 3.1: 144–57.
Al Jazeera. 2020. "Boko Haram claims kidnapping of hundreds of Nigerian students." 15 December. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/15/boko-haram-claims-kidnapping-of-hundreds-of-nigerian-students (accessed 28 March 2021).
2021a. "Gunmen raid school in Nigeria's Kaduna, seize three teachers." 15 March. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/3/15/gunmen-kidnap-primary-school-pupils-in-nigerias-northwest-kaduna (accessed 28 March 2021).
2021b. "Kidnappers release another 28 abducted children in Nigeria." 25 July. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/25/kidnappers-release-another-28-abducted-children-in-nigeria (accessed 31 August 2021).
Altine, Maiharaji. 2021. "Gunmen abduct over 300 girls in Zamfara school." <i>Punch</i> . 26 February. https://punchng.com/gunmen-abduct-over-300-schoolgirls-from-zamfara-school/ > (accessed 28 March 2021).
Amadife, Emmanuel. 1992. "The Challenge of Democratization in Nigeria: Involvement or Alienation of the Military." <i>Ufahamu: A Journal of African Studies</i> , 20.1: 30–43.
Amnesty International. 2020. "'We Dried Our Tears': Addressing the Toll on Children of Northeast Nigeria's Conflict."
https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/AFR4423222020ENGLISH.PDF (accessed 28 March 2021).
V. 2018. "Nigeria: Security forces failed to act on warnings about Boko Haram attack hours before abduction of schoolgirls." 20 March. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/03/nigeria-abduction-of-schoolgirls-security-
forces-failed-to-act-boko-haram/> (accessed 28 March 2021).
2013. '"Keep Away from Schools or We'll Kill You': Right to Education Under Attack in Nigeria." https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/12000/afr440192013en.pdf (accessed 28 March 2021).

Appiah-Nyamekye Sanny, Josephine and Carolyn Logan. 2020. "Citizens' negative perceptions of police extend well beyond Nigeria's #EndSARS." 9 November. *Afrobarometer*, https://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/files/publications/Dispatches/ad403-negative-perceptions of police go well beyond nigeria-afrobarometer dispatch-v4-5nov20.pdf (accessed 28 March 2021).

Asoluka, Njoku et al. 2019. "Insecurity and Nigerian School System: The Securitization Option." In J. Opara (ed.), *Outlook on Human Capacity Building and Development: A Handbook of Research in Honour of Professor Ibrahim Njodi* (Maiduguri: University of Maiduguri Press): 59–66.

Associated Press. 2018. "Nigeria orders 'all schools' defended in Boko Haram region." 2 February. https://apnews.com/article/ce0e7b8ffbb84647888b30862863f40d (accessed 1 January 2021).

Babangida, Mohammed. 2021. "Bandits abduct 10 students, teacher in Katsina." *Premium Times*. 19 August. https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/headlines/480109-bandits-abduct-10-students-teacher-in-katsina.html (accessed 31 August 2021).

BBC News. 2021a. "Nigeria kidnappings: Hunt for 300 girls as second abducted school group freed." 27 February. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-56222326> (accessed 28 March 2021).

2021b. "Nigeria: Gunmen free kidnapped schoolchildren." 2 August.
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-58351793 > (accessed 31 August 2021).
2020a. "End Swat: Nigerians reject police unit replacing hated Sars." 14 October. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-54531449 (accessed 28 March 2021).
2020b. "Nigerian states close schools after students kidnapped in Katsina." 16 December < <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-55338785</u> > (accessed 28 March 2021).
2018. "Kidnapped Dapchi schoolgirls freed in Nigeria." < https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-43484146 (accessed 28 March 2021).
Bring Back Our Girls. 2021. "Schedule." < https://bringbackourgirls.ng/> (accessed 28 March

2021).

Buhari, Muhammadu. 2021. Twitter. 26 February.

https://twitter.com/MBuhari/status/1365382428777406467 (accessed 28 March 2021).

Campbell, John. 2020. "Kidnapping in Nigeria: A Growth Industry." Council on Foreign Relations. 29 May. https://www.cfr.org/blog/kidnapping-nigeria-growth-industry (accessed 28 March 2021).

Daily Trust. 2018. "Boko Haram Attack School to Embarrass Govt -Lai Mohammed." 22 February. https://dailytrust.com/boko-haram-attack-school-to-embarrass-govt-lai-mohammed (accessed 28 March 2021).

Daka, Terhemba. 2021. "Bandits out to embarrass FG with abductions, says minister." *The Guardian*. 2 March. https://guardian.ng/news/bandits-out-to-embarrass-fg-with-abductions-says-minister/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Ewi, Martin. "Was the Nigerian 2015 Presidential Election a Victory for Boko Haram or for Democracy?" *African Security Review* 24.2: 207–31.

Federal Ministry of Education. 2016. "Nigeria Digest of Education Statistics." https://education.gov.ng/nigeria-digest-of-education-statistics/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Fourchard, Laurent. 2008. "A New Name for an Old Practice: Vigilantes in South-Western Nigeria." *Africa* 78.1: 535–58.

France 24. 2021. "Huge challenges await Nigeria's new military chiefs." 28 January. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210128-huge-challenges-await-nigeria-s-new-military-chiefs (accessed 29 March 2021).

_____. 2020. "Security forces rescue dozens of schoolchildren after new abduction in Nigeria." 20 December. https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20201220-security-forces-rescue-dozens-of-schoolchildren-after-new-abduction-in-nigeria (accessed 28 March 2021).

George, Olusoji James et al. 2012. "Military Intervention in the Nigerian Politics and Its Impact on the Development of Managerial Elite: 1966–1979." *Canadian Social Science* 8.6: 45–53.

Global Coalition to Protect Education from Attack. 2015. "Safe Schools Declaration." https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/documents/documents-safe-schools-declaration-final.pdf, (accessed 28 March 2021).

Habila, Helon. 2016. *The Chibok Girls: The Boko Haram Kidnappings & Islamic Militancy in Nigeria*. London: Penguin.

Hemba, Joe. 2014. "Nigerian Islamists kill 59 pupils in boarding school attack." *Reuters*. 26 February. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-violence-idUSBREA1P10M20140226 (accessed 28 March 2021).

Human Rights Watch. 2016. "'They Set the Classrooms on Fire': Attacks on Education in Northeast Nigeria." https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/04/11/they-set-classrooms-fire/attacks-education-northeast-nigeria (accessed 28 March 2021).

_____. 2014. "Dispatches: Two Women Protest Kidnappings, Nigeria Arrests Them." https://www.hrw.org/node/258495/printable/print (accessed 28 March 2021).

Iloh, Emeka C. and Michael E. Nwokedi. 2019. "Non-State Actors and Internal Security Management in Nigeria: The Case of Vigilante Groups." In O. Oshita et al. (eds.), *Internal Security Management in Nigeria* (Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan): 523–45.

International Crisis Group. 2021. "Halting Repeated School Kidnappings in Nigeria." 5 March. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/west-africa/nigeria/halting-repeated-school-kidnappings-nigeria (accessed 28 March 2021).

_____. 2018. "Preventing Boko Haram Abductions of Schoolchildren in Nigeria." 12 April. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/west-africa/nigeria/b137-preventing-boko-haram-abductions-schoolchildren-nigeria (accessed 29 March 2021).

IRIN News. 2013. "School closures in northeastern Nigeria after killings." 8 July. https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2013/07/08/school-closures-northeastern-nigeria-after-killings (accessed 28 March 2021).

Kwaja, Chris M. A. 2020. *Youth in Peace Building in Northern Nigeria*. Kano: Centre for Information Technology and Development.

_____. 2011. Nigeria's Pernicious Drivers of Ethno-Religious Conflict. Washington, DC: Africa Center for Strategic Studies.

Lere, Mohammed. "Again, bandits attack another school in Kaduna – Official." *Premium* Times. 14 March. < https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/headlines/448867-again-bandits-attack-another-school-in-kaduna-official.html (accessed 28 March 2021).

Maclean, Ruth. 2021. "Nigeria's Boarding Schools Have Become a Hunting Ground for Kidnappers." *New York Times*. 1 March.

https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/01/world/africa/nigeria-schools-kidnappings.html (accessed 28 March 2021).

Matfess, Hilary. 2017. Women and the War on Boko Haram: Wives, Weapons, Witnesses. London: Zed Books.

Mbah, Fidelis. 2021. "Dozens of Nigerian students abducted by armed 'bandits'." Al Jazeera 17 February. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/17/unspecified-number-of-nigeria-school-students-reportedly-abducted (accessed 28 March 2021).

Ministry of Defence. 2021. "Defence Ministry to fortify schools against attacks." < https://defence.gov.ng/2021/03/04/defence-ministry-to-fortify-schools-against-attacks/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Muhammad, Garba. 2021. "No children missing after gunmen raid Nigerian primary school-security commissioner." *Reuters*. 16 March. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-nigeria-security-kidnapping-idUSKBN2B80QM (accessed 28 March 2021).

National Center for Education Statistics. 2019. "Fast Facts."

https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=84 (accessed 28 March 2021).

News Agency of Nigeria. 2020. "Why terrorists target schools - Lai Mohammed." https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=woeQUH hdYk> 22 December. (accessed 28 March 2021).

Nwankpa, Michael Okwuchi. 2015. "The Political Economy of Securitization: The Case of Boko Haram, Nigeria." *The Economics of Peace and Security Journal* 10.1: 32–39.

Obaji, Philip Jr. 2021. "Boko Haram Won't Stop Targeting Schools in Nigeria." *Foreign Policy*. 23 March. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/03/23/boko-haram-nigeria-kidnappings-school-children/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Obaro, Ogago Ayemo. 2014. "The Nigeria Police Force and the Crisis of Legitimacy: Re-Defining the Structure and Function of the Nigeria Police." *European Scientific Journal* 10.8: 421–36.

Oluwafemi, Ayodele. 2021. "19 Abducted, Police Inspector Killed as Gunmen Attack Zamfara College." *The Cable*. 16 August. https://www.thecable.ng/breaking-gunmen-abduct-students-of-agriculture-college-in-zamfara (accessed 31 August 2021).

Olurounbi, Ruth. 2021. "Nigeria Unemployment Rate Rises to 33%, Second Highest on Global List." *Bloomberg*. 15 March. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-03-15/nigeria-unemployment-rate-rises-to-second-highest-on-global-list (accessed 28 March 2021).

Omede, A. J. and Emmanuel Adeniran Alebiosu. 2020. "Social Media and Boko Haram Insurgency in Nigeria." *Fuwukari International Journal of Sociology and Development* 1.2: 118–39.

Omonobi, Kingsley. 2021. "Don't be a coward, defend yourself against bandits – Defence Minister tells Nigerians." *Vanguard*. 17 February. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2021/02/dont-be-a-coward-defend-yourself-against-bandits-defence-minister-tells-nigerians/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Onapajo, Hakeem. 2017. "Has Nigeria Defeated Boko Haram? An Appraisal of the Counter-Terrorism Approach under the Buhari Administration." *Strategic Analysis* 41.1: 61–73.

Orjinmo, Nduka. 2021. "Nigeria's school abductions: Why children are being targeted." *BBC News*. 2 March. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-56212645> (accessed 28 March 2021).

Osae-Brown, Anthony. 2021. "Nigeria Reopens Schools After Lockdown Triggered Spike in Dropouts." *Bloomberg*. 21 January. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-01-21/nigeria-reopens-schools-after-lockdown-led-to-spike-in-dropouts> (accessed 28 March 2021).

Osakwe, Chukwuma C.C and Bulus Nom Audu. 2019. "Understanding Contemporary Vigilantism: A Case Study of the Vigilante Group of Nigeria (VGN)." *KIU Journal of Social Sciences* 5.2: 131–42.

Owen, Olly and Zainab Usman. 2015. "Briefing: Why Goodluck Jonathan lost the Nigerian Presidential Election of 2015." *African Affairs* 114.456: 455–71.

Parkinson, Joe and Drew Hinshaw. 2021. *Bring Back Our Girls: The Untold Story of the Global Search for Nigeria's Missing Schoolgirls*. New York: HarperCollins.

and Kabiru Anwar. 2021. "Nigerian Gunmen Kidnap Primary-School Teachers in Latest Abduction." Wall Street Journal. 15 March. https://www.wsj.com/articles/nigerian-gunmen-kidnap-primary-school-children-in-latest-mass-abduction-11615820244
and Gbenga Akingbule. 2021. "Why Nigerian Schoolchildren Keep Getting Kidnapped: A Brutal Business Model That Pays." Wall Street Journal. 23 March.

https://www.wsj.com/articles/kidnapping-schoolchildren-in-nigeria-becomes-big-business-11616511947 (accessed 28 March 2021).

Peters, Michael A. 2014. "'Western Education is Sinful': Boko Haram and the Abduction of Chibok Schoolgirls." *Policy Futures in Education* 12.2: 186–90.

Pratten, David. 2008. "The Politics of Protection: Perspectives on Vigilantism in Nigeria." *Africa* 78.1: 1–15.

Reuters. 2021a. "Defence Minister Tells Nigerians Not to 'Be Cowards' When Facing Gunmen." 18 February. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-nigeria-security-kidnapping-idUKKBN2AI2B1 (accessed 28 March 2021).

_____. 2021b. "Joy as parents reunited with kidnapped Nigerian students." 28 August. https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/joy-parents-reunited-with-kidnapped-nigerian-students-2021-08-27/ (accessed 31 August 2021).

Sadiq, Lami and Mohammed Ibrahim Yaba. "Bandits Storm Primary School in Kaduna, Abduct Teachers, Pupils." *Daily Trust*. 15 March. https://dailytrust.com/breaking-bandits-storm-primary-school-in-kaduna-abduct-teachers-pupils (accessed 28 March 2021).

SB Morgen. 2020. "The Economics of the Kidnap Industry in Nigeria." https://www.sbmintel.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/202005 Nigeria-Kidnap.pdf

Shiklam, John and Seriki Adinoyi. 2021. "Bandits Invade Plateau School, Abduct Student." *This Day*. 30 April. https://www.thisdaylive.com/index.php/2021/04/30/bandits-invade-plateau-school-abduct-student/ (accessed 31 August 2021).

Sotunde, Afolabi. 2020. "Chaos and jubilation as freed Nigerian schoolboys reunite with family." *Reuters*. 18 December. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-security-kidnappings-idUSKBN28S0UL (accessed 28 March 2021).

Strochlic, Nina. 2020. "Six years ago, Boko Haram kidnapped 276 schoolgirls. Where are they now?" *National Geographic*. March. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/magazine/article/six-years-ago-boko-haram-kidnapped-276-schoolgirls-where-are-they-now (accessed 28 March 2021).

Sule, Itodo Daniel. 2021. "Kebbi Rep: Over 90 Abducted FGC Students Still In Captivity." *Daily Trust*. 20 July. https://dailytrust.com/kebbi-rep-over-90-abducted-fgc-students-still-incaptivity (accessed 31 August 2021).

The Guardian. 2021. "FG tasks NSCDC on security in schools, other places." 2 March. https://guardian.ng/news/fg-tasks-nscdc-on-security-in-schools-other-places/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

The Rainbow. 2013. "Boko Haram paid us N5,000 each to burn schools - Kid suspects." 1 June. https://www.thenigerianvoice.com/news/115256/boko-haram-paid-us-n5000-each-to-burn-schools-kid-suspect.html (accessed 28 March 2021).

ThisDay. 2021. "618 Schools Shut in Northern States over Abduction Scare." 15 March. https://www.thisdaylive.com/index.php/2021/03/15/618-schools-shut-in-northern-states-over-abduction-scare/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Thurston, Alexander. 2017. Boko Haram: The History of an African Jihadist Movement. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Tukur, Sani. 2014. "Nigeria kicks off Safe School Initiative with N3.2 billion." *Premium Times*. 17 June. https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/163016-nigeria-kicks-safe-school-initiative-n3-2-billion.html (accessed 28 March 2021).

Umeh, Kanayo. 2021. "Troops foil attempt to kidnap Turkish school students, rescue 180 others." *The Guardian*. 13 March. https://guardian.ng/news/troops-foil-attempt-to-kidnap-turkish-school-students-rescue-180-others/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

UNICEF. 2019. "Every Child Learns: UNICEF Education Strategy 2019–2030." https://www.unicef.org/media/63061/file/EdStrategy-2019-2030-CountrySolutions-Nigeria.pdf (accessed 28 March 2021).

_____. 2015. "Missing Childhoods: The Impact of Armed Conflict on Children in Nigeria and Beyond."https://www.unicef.org/media/files/Child_Alert_MISSING_CHILDHOODS_Embarg_0_00_01_GMT_13_April.pdf (accessed 28 March 2021).

Uwazuruike, Allwell. 2020. "#EndSARS: The Movement Against Police Brutality in Nigeria." *Harvard Human Rights Journal*. https://harvardhrj.com/2020/11/endsars-the-movement-against-police-brutality-in-nigeria/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Vanguard. 2020. "Buhari says Kankara abduction meant to embarrass him." 19 December. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2020/12/buhari-says-kankara-abduction-meant-to-embarrass-his-administration/ (accessed 28 March 2021).

Verjee, Aly. 2021. "Police confirm release of 14 abducted Greenfield University students." 29 May. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2021/05/police-confirm-release-of-14-abducted-greenfield-university-students/ (accessed 31 August 2021).

_____. 2020. "Is Insecurity Undermining the Coronavirus Response? Evidence from Nigeria." United States Institute of Peace. https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/08/insecurity-undermining-coronavirus-response-evidence-nigeria (accessed 28 March 2021).

Verjee, Aly and Chris M. A. Kwaja. 2021. "Boko Haram, School Abductions, and the Discourse of Security in Nigeria." *Peace Review* 33.4 (forthcoming).

_____. 2020. "Nigeria's Security Failures: The Link Between EndSARS and Boko Haram." United States Institute of Peace.https://www.usip.org/index.php/publications/2020/12/nigerias-security-failures-link-between-endsars-and-boko-haram, (accessed 28 March 2021).

Xinhua. 2020. "Nigerian teachers' union threatens nationwide strike over increasing threats." 16 December. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/africa/2020-12/16/c 139593456.htm (accessed 28 March 2021).

Zenn, Jacob and Elizabeth Pearson. 2014. "Women, Gender and the Evolving Tactics of Boko Haram." *Journal of Terrorism Research* 5.1: 46–57.

Notes

¹ Federal Ministry of Education 2016; National Center for Education Statistics 2019.

² Federal Ministry of Education 2016.

³ Strochlic 2020.

⁴ Bring Back Our Girls 2021.

- ⁵ Owen and Usman 2015; Onapajo 2017.
- ⁶ Onapajo 2017; Ewi 2015.
- ⁷ IRIN News 2013.
- ⁸ Adamu and Faul 2013.
- ⁹ Hemba 2014.
- ¹⁰ International Crisis Group 2018.
- ¹¹ BBC News 2018.
- ¹² Sotunde 2020.
- ¹³ France 24 2020.
- ¹⁴ Mbah 2021.
- 15 Altine 2021; BBC News 2021a.
- ¹⁶ AFP 2021a.
- ¹⁷ Umeh 2021.
- ¹⁸ Umeh 2021.
- ¹⁹ Lere 2021; AFP 2021b.
- ²⁰ Al Jazeera 2021a; Muhammad 2021; Sadiq and Yaba 2021.
- ²¹ Vanguard 2021.
- ²² Shiklam and Adinoyi 2021.
- ²³ BBC News 2021b; Reuters 2021b.
- ²⁴ Sule 2021.
- ²⁵ Al Jazeera 2021b.
- ²⁶ Oluwafemi 2021; Babangida 2021.
- ²⁷ BBC News 2020b; ThisDay 2021.
- ²⁸ Osae-Brown 2021.
- ²⁹ Abiodun 2021; Osae-Brown 2021.
- ³⁰ Agbiboa 2013; Zenn and Pearson 2014; Peters 2014; Mattfess 2017.
- ³¹ Habila 2016; Matfess 2017.
- ³² Amnesty International 2013; *The Rainbow* 2013; Human Rights Watch 2016; *IRIN News* 2013; Thurston 2017.
- ³³ UNICEF 2015.
- ³⁴ UNICEF 2019.
- ³⁵ Al Jazeera 2020.
- ³⁶ Verjee and Kwaja 2020; International Crisis Group 2021. For a countering view, see Obaji 2021.
- ³⁷ Orjinmo 2021.
- ³⁸ International Crisis Group 2021; Parkinson and Akingbule 2021.
- ³⁹ Campbell 2020; SB Morgen 2020.
- ⁴⁰ Olurounbi 2021.
- ⁴¹ Appiah-Nyamekye Sanny and Logan, 2020; Verjee and Kwaja, 2020.
- 42 Reuters 2021a.
- ⁴³ Verjee and Kwaja 2021.

- 44 Maclean 2021; SB Morgen 2020.
- ⁴⁵ Buhari 2021.
- ⁴⁶ Tukur 2014.
- ⁴⁷ Associated Press 2018.
- ⁴⁸ Xinhua 2020.
- ⁴⁹ Ministry of Defence 2021; The Guardian 2021.
- ⁵⁰ France 24 2021; Adelabu 2021.
- ⁵¹ Verjee 2020.
- ⁵² Verjee 2020.
- ⁵³ Obaro 2014, p. 421.
- ⁵⁴ Uwazuruike 2020.
- ⁵⁵ BBC News 2020a; Adelaja and Akwagyiram 2020.
- ⁵⁶ Amadife 1992; George et al. 2012; Omede and Alebiosu 2020.
- ⁵⁷ Omonobi 2021; *Reuters* 2021.
- ⁵⁸ News Agency of Nigeria 2020.
- ⁵⁹ *Vanguard* 2020.
- 60 Daka 2021.
- ⁶¹ Daily Trust 2018.
- 62 Human Rights Watch 2014.
- ⁶³ Pratten 2008; Fourchard 2008.
- ⁶⁴ Osakwe and Audu 2019; Iloh and Nwokedi 2019.
- 65 Agbiboa 2020.
- 66 Lere 2021; AFP 2021b; Parkinson and Anwar 2021.
- 67 Agbiboa 2020, p. 19.
- ⁶⁸ Agbiboa 2020, p. 19.